



# SELECTBOARD MEETING

Monday, June 26, 2023 at 6:00 PM

Chris Letourneau Meeting Room and via Zoom

## MINUTES

### 1. CALL TO ORDER

**Selectboard Present:** Devon Thomas Chair, Shannon Jenkins Vice-Chair, Jamie Comstock, Carl Rosenquist, and Nicholas Martin.

**Staff Present:** Cheryl Letourneau, Dawn Penney, Doug Bergstrom, and April Edwards

**Public Present:** Suzanna Brown, Deborah Woodward, Bob Giroux, Bette Dunsmore, Heather Dunsmore, Bridget Stone, Terry Cleveland, Heather Grimm, Fred Grimm, Sara Walker

**Present on Zoom:** Kristina Senna, Jen Kale, Frank Gore, and Kevin Camisa

### 1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

### 2. CHAIR UPDATE

### 3. ADDITIONS, DELETIONS, OR CHANGES TO THE AGENDA

D. Thomas would like to add Doug Bergstrom to the beginning of board business.

D. Thomas would like to add April Edwards before D. Bergstrom in Board Business.

S. Brown asks about the Trail Ordinance. It is decided to bring it back to the next meeting.

### 4. SELECTBOARD MINUTES AND WARRANTS

A. Approval of Selectboard Regular Meeting Minutes for 6/12/2023

C. Rosenquist made a motion to approve the Selectboard minutes from 06.12.2023, N. Martin seconds.

C. Rosenquist would like to have a correction made on line 80.

S. Brown would like to have the word 'have' added on line 89.

All in favor, motion passes.

B. Approval of Warrants #09 & #10

C. Rosenquist makes a motion to approve Warrant #9, N. Martin seconds.

C. Rosenquist says Amber Baker brought issues to the board and not to C. Letourneau, Bonnie Nichols, or A. Edwards. We need to improve communication.

B. Dunsmore asks for more information to be included in the warrants so that they know what comes from grants.

All in favor, motion passes.

N. Martin made a motion to approve warrant #10, it was seconded by C. Rosenquist.

C. Letourneau says Todd Cadieux wants to prepay fuel in order to save \$1,000 off of next year's budget.

A. Edwards explains that it is smart to prebuy.

C. Rosenquist says they have a 3-day limit to take advantage of the discount.

All in favor, motion passes.

**5. PUBLIC COMMENT (For items not on agenda)**

All participants must clearly state their names. Appropriate actions will be considered once the Selectboard has reviewed the information provided and necessary subsequent research.

D. Woodward has a concern with the changeover of treasurer and wanted to know if an audit was planned. She says that it will protect both parties and make for a clean break and assumes it will cost \$13,000-\$15,000.

B. Dunsmore agrees that an audit should be done.

C. Rosenquist says there is a difference between an audit and a forensic audit.

C. Letourneau says that the company that was previously used to do our audit is no longer doing them and we should look for a new company.

D. Thomas will call VLCT and see what information they have.

**6. CORRESPONDENCE**

**7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

**8. BOARD BUSINESS (Public comment on agenda items limited to 5 minutes)**

Introduction of April Edwards as the new Treasurer.

N. Martin says that he was excited to interview A. Edwards and is happy to have her.

S. Brown wants to know her schedule.

A. Edwards says she signed on for 30 hours per week and she is still trying to figure out what that is going to look like.

N. Martin says it was up to 30 hours per week and he is wondering about the handoff process and any formal training.

D. Bergstrom says the new website should be ready by mid July. He wanted the board to know that the company also offers a recreation portion. He wanted to know if the board wanted to purchase that now, they would offer a significant discount \$13,088 down to \$8,588. This discount would only be available until the end of the week. He says that the money was budgeted to recreation, and you can use that.

N. Martin says he thinks spending this money is too soon.

C. Rosenquist says it is not going to be available until fall.

H. Dunsmore asks if the costs are startup or maintenance. She also says that school soccer could use the help.

S. Jenkins asks if we have to use the purchasing policy for this.

D. Bergstrom says it is the website that we are already using and paying for.

C. Rosenquist makes the motion to purchase now to ensure getting the discount for the recreation, J. Comstock seconds.

D. Bergstrom says the original money was set aside to startup.

N. Martin says he thinks we will get another discount later.

C. Rosenquist and D. Thomas vote yes, J. Comstock, N. Martin and S. Jenkins abstain. Motion failed.

Motion to add Tom Hargy to the positions Jen Kale add to agenda. N. Martin made the motion and C. Rosenquist seconded.

#### A. Purchase of Street Signs – Action

Todd Cadieux must replace road signs yearly and this year he needs 3 new 35 mph speed zone signs in addition to the ones being presented.

C. Rosenquist makes a motion to approve the signs, N. Martin seconds.

N. Martin asks if they know where they are in the budget with signs.

C. Letourneau says that she does not have an update on the budget.

N. Martin, S. Jenkins, J. Comstock vote no, C. Rosenquist and D. Thomas abstain. Motion Fails.

N. Martin makes a motion to approve the signs with the budget approval, D. Thomas seconds.

F. Grimm asks if they are needed for compliance and enforcement. C. Letourneau confirms that VSP has asked for them for that reason.

All in favor, motion passed.

#### B. Library Security System - Action

D. Woodward states that there are three library board members in attendance and that they have a quorum. She says that Bob Giroux is here on another matter.

C. Letourneau explains that the cameras are for security at the library, they have installed the wiring, no cameras are currently up, and the card swipe system has not been installed. The library wants the camera at the front door removed and wants more information on the card swipe system.

C. Rosenquist makes a motion to discuss, N. Martin seconds.

H. Grimm asks where the camera are, the front, back parking lot and the side towards the road. There is a marijuana processing plant that may be coming, and we may want those cameras.

H. Grimm says she is speaking for someone else who is messaging her on the phone who says that they think the cameras should be in place for the safety and security knowing the vicinity of the library to the highway and distance to the Canadian border. They are worried about child trafficking.

H. Grimm wants to know why we wouldn't do this. We need to be accountable for our kids.

S. Jenkins says there are cameras inside the library.

D. Bergstrom says cameras were to be placed on the back, side and toward the road. N. Martin says he thought it was facing the door.

D. Woodward wants to know if there will be a policy for the cameras, how long to keep recordings, who has it. She wants to know who will have the change order to remove them. She wants to know who will explain the key fob, how does it work at night time and for the food shelf.

C. Rosenquist says the responsibility of the library falls to the Selectboard and we wanted to improve security. There was a plan put together and now have pushback. It is the select board's responsibility for safety and security.

H. Dunsmore says people only look at the videos if something happens.

F. Grimm says there are cameras everywhere inside and outside at school. He also agrees that there should be a policy to see who can watch it.

D. Thomas says the board is committed to cameras.

N. Martin wants the process approved before we add cameras, we should know when and how they are to be logged. We also need to remove any doubt and concern.

K. Senna says there are cameras all over in the hospital.

D. Thomas says they will do it.

N. Martin makes a motion to have J. Comstock reach out to Philo about the third camera. This motion does not receive a second and fails on the floor.

D. Bergstrom says Philo came and did a security audit of all our properties and they met with every department. It was then decided to pair back from all of the recommendations to put up cameras mostly on the outside with only a few exceptions. They also decided to keep the card access as it was much safer than the keys. The keys are much harder to control.

S. Jenkins wants a discussion with Philo about exactly where the camera are, the timing and the scheduling.

S. Jenkins makes a motion to have J. Comstock contact Philo on the scope of the project and bring the information back to the next meeting, N. Martin seconds.

All in Favor, motion passed.

It is noted that Bob Giroux did not speak on this topic.

C. Rowley Fuels pre-buy - Action

Motion approved on Warrant #10

D. Board Contact for Attorney - Action

N. Martin makes a motion for D. Thomas to be the point of contact for legal council, J. Comstock seconds.

N. Martin amends his motion to have the Town Administrator reach out to the board before calling legal council on any new topics, D. Thomas seconds. No one votes yes, all vote no, motion fails.

E. Diversity and Inclusion Committee

D. Thomas wants to create a committee like the Ethics Committee. He questions if they should have to adhere to open meeting law with minutes or not.

S. Jenkins says in general other towns have done a great job in education and she wants a committee not of the Selectboard to become better informed.

C. Rosenquist says there is so much work that has not been done by this board, and he does not know when they will have time.

S. Jenkins makes a motion to suggest a public committee explore in education and report back to the board, J. Comstock seconds.

D. Thomas thinks a member of the board should be there.

H. Dunsmore asks why other towns have not done Diversity and Inclusion.

S. Jenkins says 65% of Vermont towns have signed with 2 towns rescinding. She wants more events.

D. Thomas wants the town involved in a discussion.

C. Rosenquist says VLCT, and other places have resources and education.

C. Letourneau suggests names come forward and be picked out of a hat as that has worked very well with the Ethics Committee.

D. Thomas, J. Comstock, N. Martin, S. Jenkins vote yes, C. Rosenquist votes no, motion passes to have a public committee explore in education and report back to the board.

F. Velco Update

C. Letourneau presents the board with their 45-day notice to appeal and gives D. Thomas a certified copy of said notice.

**9. SELECTBOARD SUB COMMITTEES AND REPORTS**

A. Town Administrator

C. Letourneau would like to thank Garveys Gardens for their donation of flowers for the memorial gardens and mulch for the library.

B. Stone says she would like to thank Jen Kale for her help at the library and says it looks great.

C. Letourneau says she has met with Robert Giroux on the stormwater and would like to have a meeting with the attorney, selectboard and the HOA's for Forest Glen and Hidden Woods. Dave Rugh has given her dates that he is available, and she will send these out to everyone.

C. Letourneau says that we need to start looking at getting a new Capital Plan.

C. Letourneau states that she received a \$5,500 grant to go toward the Philo bill.

C. Letourneau says that MPD is still down 2 officers. They are not charging us overtime when they patrol here.

B. Buildings

S. Jenkins is looking for new ideas for the old town garage. There were talks of moving the Food Shelf and Rummage Store there together but the Thrift Store did not like that. She states that the town owns the Rummage building and Todd takes care of it but the church works it. She will call the church to find out where the profits go.

D. Thomas tells her the profits go to the church.

S. Jenkins says she is just in the research phase.

T. Cleveland says you may want to question if you can even have the food shelf there.

C. Rosenquist questions if we would consider selling the building.

C. Budget and Finance

J. Comstock says there is no update with the Purchasing Policy.

D. Personnel

C. Rosenquist asks about feedback on the Personnel Policy. It is said that they have received some but everyone has not gotten back to them.

E. Public Works/Grounds/Recreation

GCEC updates

GIDC letter regarding Trail 4 - Jamie and Todd

Public Works/Grounds/Recreation

C. Letourneau states that there will be a Concert on Wednesday. She is planning on meeting with Kate Driver to get more feedback to bring to the board.

D. Bergstrom says the Car Show at the beach was a success. He hopes that we can keep them there.

GIDC Update

J. Comstock says he sent out an email to Todd Cadieux to have him reach out to Tim Smith.

F. Committees at the direction of the chair

**10. OTHER**

F. Grimm asks about the trail. C. Rosenquist says it will not be done by the 30th due to an unforeseen circumstance. He is planning on giving them two more weeks.

F. Grimm asks if the Firefighter position has been filled. C. Letourneau says that Keith Baker has sent the letter out and as soon as he accepts the position everything will be made public.

**11. PLAN NEXT MEETING AGENDA**

A. 07/10/2023

**12. EXECUTIVE SESSION (if needed, pursuant to 1 V.S.A sec 313)**

9:05 C. Rosenquist made the motion to go into Executive Session about Zoning with D. Bergstrom, C. Letourneau, to speak about Recreation Director hire with C. Letourneau, and to speak about the Treasurer Position with C. Letourneau and A. Edwards, N. Martin seconds. All in favor, motion passed.

Motions out of Executive Session

A. Zoning Appeal – Action

D. Thomas made the motion to allow the Zoning Administrator to enforce 2 violations that were proposed, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion passed.

B. Rec. Director Hire

D. Thomas made the motion to hire the candidate for the Recreation Director at the salary as advertised, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion passed.

C. Rosenquist made the motion to exit Executive session at 10:00 pm, N. Martin seconds. All in favor, motion passed.

### **13. ADJOURN**

C. Rosenquist made the motion to adjourn at 10:01 pm, D. Thomas seconds. All in favor, motion passed.

### **TABLED ITEMS:**

**Posted to the Town website, four designated places within the Town of Georgia (Town Clerk's Office, Georgia Public Library, Maplefields & Georgia Market), and e-mailed to the local media.**

**Signed: Cheryl Letourneau, Town Administrator**

**Phone: 802-524-3524 | Fax: 802-524-3543 | Website: [townofgeorgia.com](http://townofgeorgia.com)**

**Posted to the Town website, four designated places within the Town of Georgia (Town Clerk's Office, Georgia Public Library, Maplefields & Georgia Market), and e-mailed to the local media.**

**Signed: Cheryl Letourneau, Town Administrator**

**Phone: 802-524-3524 | Fax: 802-524-3543 | Website: [townofgeorgia.com](http://townofgeorgia.com)**